
 

 

Spring 2025 Trip to Athens and Crete—An Increasing Impact 
 

Connie and I travelled together this spring for a multi-

day trip to Athens, Greece and the island of Crete.  

We were privileged to minister several times at three 

different churches. Our first stop was with Pastors  

Elias and Bruna of Logos Church in Athens, where we 

have spoken almost every year since its inception in 

2008. We spoke at a multi-session event on Saturday 

about the subject of prayer and again during the main 

service on Sunday morning. Pastors Elias and Bruna 

have done an amazing job leading the church and 

welcoming many young people and families into their congregation.  

We were also invited to a new church for us located in Athens— 

the Hellenic Christian Church—for a joint service welcoming young 

adults from various churches in the area. We want to thank Pastor 

Alex for inviting us to be a part of this special service.  

From Athens, we then flew to Heraklion, Crete, to be with our good 

friend, Spyros Voulgaris, the pastor of Logos Church Crete and the 

founding pastor of Logos Church Athens. We were privileged to 

spend a few days in Crete with 

Pastor Spyros and also to join in 

multiple services there on Tuesday and Wednesday evenings.  

The church family in Crete has grown so much that they are  

already in need of a new building. We are excited to witness 

what God is accomplishing in Crete through Logos Church under 

the leadership of Pastor Spyros. Please keep their church in your 

prayers as they search for a new location. Any financial support 

for Spyros Voulgaris Ministries would be greatly appreciated, 

especially as they establish this new work and plan for expansion 

throughout the island of Crete. You can find out more about his 

ministry and how to give by visiting his website:  

 

                                                                                            www.spyrosvoulgaris.org  

Some of our partners have inquired about our 

current ministry position. Many of you may 

know that we spent the last three years help-

ing to establish Boerne River Church in Boerne, 

Texas. Beginning this year, we are transitioning 

the pastoral leadership to the incoming pastor. 

We are excited about the individual God has 

sent to lead the pastoral team and the excel-

lent staff that has come together to drive BRC 

into a new season of growth and outreach. 

During the three years we planted BRC, we 

maintained a full itinerant and missionary 

schedule with GCIM, traveling throughout the 

U.S. and overseas to nations we are connected 

with. This summer, we are transitioning back 

to full-time itinerant missionary work. We 

already have a busy schedule, traveling to 

partner churches and other nations. 
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 FLP Chinese Updates 

 

In March, we officially 

hit another FLP Chinese 

YouTube milestone, too: 

50,000 hours of content 

watched! This would be 

like listening to over five 

and a half YEARS of 24/7 

teaching of God’s Word!  

As of the first quarter of 2025, we have 35 Chinese 

titles available for download at flpchinese.com 

(in .pdf book/audiobook and video/audio form)—66 

free download options in all. Visitors from Mainland 

China are still our primary audience and our total 

overall downloads were 122,219. 

 

For the FLP Chinese YouTube Channel first quarter 

stats, we had: 45 videos available for viewing, 2,642 

subscribers to the channel, 153,716 total views, and 

55,200 hours of teaching actually logged as 

watched. These resources are making an impact! 

Always with Thanks... 
 

Connie and I are deeply 

grateful for you, our partners. 

Your remarkable support 

over the years, through your 

faithful prayers and generous 

donations, has been invalua-

ble. Everything we do and 

accomplish through God’s grace and wisdom could 

not have been achieved without you. We know you 

will be richly rewarded for your generosity. Thank 

you again for believing in us and helping us expand 

the Kingdom of God!  

www.kingdombuilding.us 
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Kingdom Building International is a collaborative 

outreach initiative between BRC and GCIM. This 

ministry was born from prayer and dialogue about 

how to best become more effective in reaping the 

harvest in key nations. We sense God leading us 

to focus on four areas:  

 Mentoring leaders by collaborating on ideas 

and sharing experiences. 

 Providing resources to strengthen churches. 

 Offering specialized seminars that are aimed 

at enhancing spiritual leadership.  

 Establishing a prayer network to support 

frontline workers. 

And we are seeing the fruit! As of the end of 

2025, we will have completed TEN Missions 

Reimagined Summits. Thus far, we have impacted 

95 leaders from 20 nations representing more 

than 147 churches. We have also developed a  

discipleship manual for churches that has been 

translated into Chinese, Hindi, and Urdu. (Lao and 

Thai are in process.) In addition, we have held 3 

specialized training events for leaders in China, 

India, and Greece and are launching a prayer  

network connecting leaders on the front lines of 

ministry with prayer partners. Visit our website 

for more information at: (918)254-7160• office@gcinternational.org 

www.gcinternational.org 


